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agency procedures expressly do not re-
quire such concurrence;

(6) Funds are available and were
available at the time the unauthorized
commitment was made; and

(7) The ratification is in accordance
with any other limitations prescribed
under agency procedures.

(d) Nonratifiable commitments. Cases
that are not ratifiable under this sub-
section may be subject to resolution as
recommended by the General Account-
ing Office under its claim procedure
(GAO Policy and Procedures Manual
for Guidance of Federal Agencies, Title
4, Chapter 2), or as authorized by FAR
part 50. Legal advice should be ob-
tained in these cases.

[53 FR 3689, Feb. 8, 1988, as amended at 60 FR
48225, Sept. 18, 1995]

1.603 Selection, appointment, and ter-
mination of appointment.

1.603–1 General.

Subsection 414(4) of title 41, United
States Code, requires agency heads to
establish and maintain a procurement
career management program and a sys-
tem for the selection, appointment,
and termination of appointment of con-
tracting officers. Agency heads or their
designees may select and appoint con-
tracting officers and terminate their
appointments. These selections and ap-
pointments shall be consistent with Of-
fice of Federal Procurement Policy’s
(OFPP) standards for skill-based train-
ing in performing contracting and pur-
chasing duties as published in OFPP
Policy Letter No. 92–3, Procurement
Professionalism Program Policy—
Training for Contracting Personnel,
June 24, 1992.

[59 FR 67015, Dec. 28, 1994]

1.603–2 Selection.

In selecting contracting officers, the
appointing official shall consider the
complexity and dollar value of the ac-
quisitions to be assigned and the can-
didate’s experience, training, edu-
cation, business acumen, judgment,
character, and reputation. Examples of
selection criteria include—

(a) Experience in Government con-
tracting and administration, commer-
cial purchasing, or related fields;

(b) Education or special training in
business administration, law, account-
ing, engineering, or related fields;

(c) Knowledge of acquisition policies
and procedures, including this and
other applicable regulations;

(d) Specialized knowledge in the par-
ticular assigned field of contracting;
and

(e) Satisfactory completion of acqui-
sition training courses.

1.603–3 Appointment.

(a) Contracting officers shall be ap-
pointed in writing on an SF 1402, Cer-
tificate of Appointment, which shall
state any limitations on the scope of
authority to be exercised, other than
limitations contained in applicable law
or regulation. Appointing officials
shall maintain files containing copies
of all appointments that have not been
terminated.

(b) Agency heads are encouraged to
delegate micro-purchase authority to
individuals who are employees of an
executive agency or members of the
Armed Forces of the United States who
will be using the supplies or services
being purchased. Individuals delegated
this authority are not required to be
appointed on an SF 1402, but shall be
appointed in writing in accordance
with agency procedures.

[61 FR 39190, July 26, 1996]

1.603–4 Termination.

Termination of a contracting officer
appointment will be by letter, unless
the Certificate of Appointment con-
tains other provisions for automatic
termination. Terminations may be for
reasons such as reassignment, termi-
nation of employment, or unsatisfac-
tory performance. No termination shall
operate retroactively.

Subpart 1.7—Determinations and
Findings

SOURCE: 50 FR 1726, Jan. 11, 1985 (interim
rule), and 50 FR 52429, Dec. 23, 1985 (final
rule), unless otherwise noted.
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1.700 Scope of subpart.
This subpart prescribes general poli-

cies and procedures for the use of de-
terminations and findings (D&F’s). Re-
quirements for specific types of D&F’s
can be found with the appropriate sub-
ject matter.

1.701 Definition.
Determination and Findings (D&F)

means a special form of written ap-
proval by an authorized official that is
required by statute or regulation as a
prerequisite to taking certain con-
tracting actions. The determination is a
conclusion or decision supported by the
findings. The findings are statements of
fact or rationale essential to support
the determination and must cover each
requirement of the statute or regula-
tion.

1.702 General.
(a) A D&F shall ordinarily be for an

individual contract action. Unless oth-
erwise prohibited, class D&F’s may be
executed for classes of contract action
(see 1.703). The approval granted by a
D&F is restricted to the proposed con-
tract action(s) reasonably described in
that D&F. D&F’s may provided for a
reasonable degree of flexibility. Fur-
thermore, in their application, reason-
able variations in estimated quantities
or prices are permitted, unless the D&F
specifies otherwise.

(b) When an option is anticipated, the
D&F shall state the approximate quan-
tity to be awarded initially and the ex-
tent of the increase to be permitted by
the option.

1.703 Class determinations and find-
ings.

(a) A class D&F provides authority
for a class of contracting actions. A
class may consist of contracting ac-
tions for the same or related supplies
or services or other contracting actions
that require essentially identical jus-
tification.

(b) The findings in a class D&F shall
fully support the proposed action ei-
ther for the class as a whole or for each
action. A class D&F shall be for a spec-
ified period, with the expiration date
stated in the document.

(c) The contracting officer shall en-
sure that individual actions taken pur-

suant to the authority of a class D&F
are within the scope of the D&F.

1.704 Content.
Each D&F shall set forth enough

facts and circumstances to clearly and
convincingly justify the specific deter-
mination made. As a minimum, each
D&F shall include, in the prescribed
agency format, the following informa-
tion:

(a) Identification of the agency and
of the contracting activity and specific
identifications of the document as a
Determination and Findings.

(b) Nature and/or description of the
action being approved.

(c) Citation of the appropriate stat-
ute and/or regulation upon which the
D&F is based.

(d) Findings that detail the particu-
lar circumstances, facts, or reasoning
essential to support the determination.
Necessary supporting documentation
shall be obtained from appropriate re-
quirements and technical personnel.

(e) A determination, based on the
findings, that the proposed action is
justified under the applicable statute
or regulation.

(f) Expiration date of the D&F, if re-
quired (see 1.706(b)).

(g) The signature of the official au-
thorized to sign the D&F (see 1.706) and
the date signed.

1.705 Supersession and modification.
(a) If a D&F is superseded by another

D&F, that action shall not render in-
valid any action taken under the origi-
nal D&F prior to the date of its super-
session.

(b) A modification of the D&F will
not require cancellation of the solicita-
tion if the D&F, as modified, supports
the contracting action.

1.706 Expiration.
Expiration dates are required for

class D&F’s and are optional for indi-
vidual D&F’s. Authority to act under
an individual D&F expires when it is
exercised or on an expiration date spec-
ified in the document, whichever oc-
curs first. Authority to act under a
class D&F expires on the expiration
date specified in the document. When a
solicitation has been furnished to pro-
spective offerors before the expiration
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date, the authority under the D&F will
continue until award of the contract(s)
resulting from that solicitation.

1.707 Signatory authority.
When a D&F is required, it shall be

signed by the appropriate official in ac-
cordance with agency regulations. Au-
thority to sign or delegate signature
authority for the various D&F’s is as
shown in the applicable FAR part.

PART 2—DEFINITIONS OF WORDS
AND TERMS

Sec.
2.000 Scope of part.

Subpart 2.1—Definitions

2.101 Definitions.

Subpart 2.2—Definitions Clause

2.201 Contract clause.

AUTHORITY: 40 U.S.C. 486(c); 10 U.S.C. Chap-
ter 137; and 42 U.S.C. 2473(c).

SOURCE: 48 FR 42107, Sept. 19, 1983, unless
otherwise noted.

2.000 Scope of part.
This part defines words and terms

commonly used in this regulation.
Other terms are defined in the part or
subpart with which they are particu-
larly associated (see the Index for loca-
tions).

Subpart 2.1—Definitions

2.101 Definitions.
As used throughout this regulation,

the following words and terms are used
as defined in this subpart unless (a) the
context in which they are used clearly
requires a different meaning or (b) a
different definition is prescribed for a
particular part or portion of a part.

Acquisition means the acquiring by
contract with appropriated funds of
supplies or services (including con-
struction) by and for the use of the
Federal Government through purchase
or lease, whether the supplies or serv-
ices are already in existence or must be
created, developed, demonstrated, and
evaluated. Acquisition begins at the
point when agency needs are estab-
lished and includes the description of

requirements to satisfy agency needs,
solicitation and selection of sources,
award of contracts, contract financing,
contract performance, contract admin-
istration, and those technical and man-
agement functions directly related to
the process of fulfilling agency needs
by contract.

Affiliates means associated business
concerns or individuals if, directly or
indirectly, (a) either one controls or
can control the other or (b) a third
party controls or can control both.

Agency head (see head of the agency).
Best value means the expected out-

come of an acquisition that, in the
Government’s estimation, provides the
greatest overall benefit in response to
the requirement.

Commercial component means any
component that is a commercial item.

Commercial item means—
(a) Any item, other than real prop-

erty, that is of a type customarily used
for nongovernmental purposes and
that—

(1) Has been sold, leased, or licensed
to the general public; or,

(2) Has been offered for sale, lease, or
license to the general public;

(b) Any item that evolved from an
item described in paragraph (a) of this
definition through advances in tech-
nology or performance and that is not
yet available in the commercial mar-
ketplace, but will be available in the
commercial marketplace in time to
satisfy the delivery requirements under
a Government solicitation;

(c) Any item that would satisfy a cri-
terion expressed in paragraphs (a) or
(b) of this definition, but for—

(1) Modifications of a type customar-
ily available in the commercial mar-
ketplace; or

(2) Minor modifications of a type not
customarily available in the commer-
cial marketplace made to meet Federal
Government requirements. ‘‘Minor’’
modifications means modifications
that do not significantly alter the non-
governmental function or essential
physical characteristics of an item or
component, or change the purpose of a
process. Factors to be considered in de-
termining whether a modification is
minor include the value and size of the
modification and the comparative
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